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29 April 2005
APPOINTMENT OF THE NEXT DIRECTOR-GENERAL 
INFORMAL MEETING OF HEADS OF DELEGATIONS
Friday, 29 April 2005
Chairman's Introductory Remarks
I would like to welcome delegations to this meeting, and to thank you once again for attending at short notice.
The purpose of this meeting is to allow me and my colleagues in this exercise –  Amb. Glenne (Norway), Chair of the Dispute Settlement Body, and Amb. Stephenson (Canada), Chair of the Trade Policy Review Body, acting as Facilitators – to report to the membership on the outcome of the second stage of consultations regarding the selection and appointment of the next Director-General.  

This, as you know, is required under paragraph 18 of the Procedures for the Appointment of Directors-General which were agreed in December 2002.  As I have noted at previous Heads of Delegation meetings in this process, we have been applying these Procedures to the letter, and we intend to continue to do so, as I am sure all Members do.  
Under the Procedures, this process is to conclude with a General Council meeting convened not later than 31 May 2005, at which a decision to appoint a new Director-General must be taken.  As I have stated before, we remain firmly committed to meeting this deadline.
At the outset today, I want to express our gratitude and appreciation to all delegations for their full and constructive engagement in this process.  With your co-operation, we have adhered fully to the stipulation in Paragraphs 1 and 2 of the 2002 Procedures that this process shall be guided by the best interests of the Organization and respect for the dignity of the candidates and the Members nominating them.

At the meeting of Heads of Delegation on 31 March – when I announced how my colleagues and I intended to conduct the further process in keeping with the Procedures – I also made clear that the arrangements for managing the next steps in the process had been discussed with the representatives of the candidates, who agreed to abide by them and by the assessment that the Facilitators and I would make based on the information we received.

In this connection, I want to pay tribute to the candidates – and to their respective Governments and Geneva representatives – for the dignified manner in which they have conducted themselves in this process.  They have all acted with integrity, and with the highest consideration for the interests of this organization as a whole, over national and personal considerations.  As Members have recognized, all the candidates in this race have been persons of outstanding background and qualifications, and possess extensive and varied experience in international relations at the very highest levels of policy-making.  Having listened to you, we know that choosing among them has clearly been difficult.
I would like, at this point, to pay tribute to the candidate from Brazil, Amb. Seixas Corrêa, and to his Government.   Their acceptance of the results of this process demonstrates their high regard for the multilateral trading system.  Their willingness to abide by the letter and the spirit of the 2002 Procedures is most commendable, and has been an important element in allowing us to keep this process moving smoothly forward on its own track, without disruption to the substantive business under the Doha Development Agenda.   
Members widely recognize, admire and respect Amb. Seixas Correa's high qualities, his diplomatic and trade expertise, and his faith and belief in the role of the multilateral trading system as an engine of growth, development and prosperity.  He has rendered – and continues to render – a great service both to his country and to the international community in many different capacities and circumstances over a long, distinguished career in his Government's diplomatic service. 

All Members, as well as all candidates, are united in the view that the number one priority of the Organization at this stage is to ensure that the Hong Kong Ministerial in December is successful and provides the path to the final phase of the DDA.
We have so far successfully met the challenge of keeping these two processes on their separate tracks.  I am sure we can continue to count on the co-operation of all delegations so that together we can build upon the good start that has already been made in the DG selection process, and bring it to a successful and timely conclusion, with the appointment by consensus, by end-May, of our next Director-General.

I also thank the Government of Viet Nam, for having graciously agreed to cancel an important engagement in Viet Nam in order to enable us to conduct our assessment from the second round of consultations and report to Members this week.  The meeting was related to the accession process of Viet Nam to the WTO, whose Working Party Amb. Glenne chairs, and I am grateful for the understanding that has been shown in that regard. 
In reporting on our assessment from the second stage of the consultative process, let me reiterate that, as in the first stage, we have made all possible efforts to consult with all Members, including non-resident ones, as we are required to do under the Procedures.  

We once again set out the dates and times of our availability in a Fax to all Members, and urged all delegations wishing to meet with us to fix an appointment.  In a further Fax of 27 April, I strongly urged all who had not yet come forward to consult with us to seek an appointment without delay, and invited non-resident Members to communicate their preferences in writing to me at a private and confidential fax line.  This message was repeated subsequently both by telephone and by Fax to those non-resident delegations who had not yet contacted us.  The Geneva-based delegations who had not yet contacted us were also reminded again to come forward to consult with us. 

By the end of the second round on Wednesday, we had received views from 144 Members out of the total membership of 148.  Of these, 122 are Geneva-based, and 22 are non-resident delegations.  Of the 4 delegations who had not expressed their views by the end of the day on Wednesday, 27 April, only 1 is non-resident.

As before, the consultations we have held have been conducted on a strictly confidential basis, and I and both Facilitators – and only we – have been present at all the consultations.  We have also jointly received and reviewed the inputs faxed in confidentially by non-resident delegations.  We have consulted with Members individually, in their capacity as representatives of Members and not of country groupings, regarding the views of their respective authorities on the candidates nominated for the post.  All delegations were invited to respond to the question: "What are your preferences?", based on the revised slate of candidates announced at the HODs on 15 April.
As set out in Paragraph 18 of the 2002 Procedures, we are reporting on this second round of consultations to Members at this open-ended meeting of Heads of Delegation.  Our intention today is simply to inform delegations of the outcome of the consultations, and of our assessment.

In keeping with the process announced on 31 March, the Facilitators and I have already informed the representatives of the three candidates of our assessment before communicating this to the Membership today.
As I indicated on 31 March, in assessing the information we received, and in reporting to Members, we have been guided strictly by the elements set out in paragraph 17 of the 2002 Procedures, which require us to assess Members' preferences and the breadth of support for each candidate.  Paragraph 17 goes on to say, and I quote, that:  


"the ultimate aim of the consultation process shall be to identify the candidate around whom consensus can be built.  In order to do this, it may be necessary to conduct successive consultations to identify the candidate or candidates least likely to attract such a consensus".  

In assessing the preferences expressed by Members, we were guided, as I have said, by the provisions of Paragraph 17.  Preferences were weighed both in the rankings, if any, given by Members, and as a whole.  Our assessment was the same, whichever way the preferences were examined.
As regards the breadth of support, we, as in the first round, once again considered the distribution of preferences across geographic regions and among the categories of Members generally recognized in WTO provisions:  that is, LDCs, developing countries and developed countries.  As before, other criteria were rejected, including political groupings or any measure of the size of individual Members, whether in terms of trade, or population or territory.  These criteria are not recognized in WTO provisions, or were discussed and rejected by Members in the formulation of the Procedures in 2002.

On the basis of all of the above, and in keeping with the Procedures, our assessment from the information provided to us during this stage of consultations is that the candidate from Mauritius, the Hon. Jaya Krishna Cuttaree, is the candidate least likely of the three to attract consensus. 
For the sake of transparency, I would also like to inform the membership that the candidate from France, Mr. Pascal Lamy, enjoyed the highest level of support from Members, both in terms of preferences and breadth of support.
On this basis, therefore, we intend to begin a third and final round of consultations during the week of 9 May, which will be based on a revised slate of two candidates, as follows:  Mr. Carlos Pérez del Castillo and Mr. Pascal Lamy.
My colleagues and I, jointly, will once again be available to meet with individual delegations in my office at the WTO, for 5 minutes each, at times to be specified by Fax as soon as possible.  
These consultations will continue to be at the level of Head of Delegation.  We will consult Members individually, in their capacity as representatives of Members and not of country groupings, regarding the views of their respective authorities on the revised slate of candidates.  As we have been doing during the previous rounds of consultations, all the information we receive from you will be treated by me and the Facilitators in strict confidence.  
I must emphasize that the information we received from Members in the first and second rounds of consultations will no longer be valid and will not be used in the final round.  I would therefore urge all Members once again to come forward to meet with us and to express their preferences on the basis of the revised slate of candidates.  We will, as before, make arrangements for non-resident delegations to contact us.  
Our aim continues to be to encourage and facilitate the building of consensus among Members, and to assist in moving from the initial field of candidates to a final decision on appointment.  As this is the final phase of the consultation process, it should bring us to the point where we can make a recommendation to the General Council concerning that decision.  This means, as stated in paragraph 17 of the Procedures, identifying the candidate around whom consensus can be built.  With this in mind, we shall once again invite delegations to respond to the question: "What are your preferences?".

As I have done today, we will report back to the membership at the end of this third round of consultations, which we aim to complete as soon as possible, keeping in mind that a final decision is to be taken by 31 May at the latest. 

Before closing, I would like to inform you that I have been advised by the distinguished Ambassador of Mauritius that his Minister, the Hon. Jaya Krishna Cuttaree, has decided to withdraw his candidacy. 


On behalf of all the membership, I would like to pay tribute to the Honourable Minister Cuttaree and his Government for the gracious way in which they have accepted the results of this process.  Their decision, in pursuance of the 2002 Procedures, is a demonstration of their faith in, and firm commitment to, the application of multilaterally agreed rules even though the outcome may not always be in one's favour.  Today, both the Honourable Minister Cuttaree and his Government have led by example and I would like to pay tribute to his statesmanship.  The WTO has been enriched by the Honourable Minister Cuttaree's participation in this process, and I am sure all Members will join with me in thanking him and wishing him well for the future.

__________

